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Salem Public Schools 
Salem School Committee 

May 18, 2020 
 
 
On May 18, 2020 the Salem School Committee held their regular School Committee Meeting 
using the Zoom platform. 
 
In Attendance: Kimberley Driscoll, Mary Manning, Ana Nuncio, James Fleming,  

Amanda Campbell, Kristin Pangallo, Manny Cruz, Jillian Flynn 
 
Others in Attendance: Kathleen Smith, Kate Carbone, Jill Conrad, Kristin Shaver, Liz  

Polay-Wettengel, Deborah Connerty, Rebecca Westlake, 
Samantha Meier, Brian Edmunds, Jennifer Winsor 

Call to Order 
Mayor Driscoll called the meeting order at 7:00 p.m. 
 
Consent Agenda 
Mayor Driscoll requested a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.  Mr. Fleming motioned to 
approve the Consent Agenda and Mr. Cruz seconded.  A vote by rollcall was taken: 
 
Ms. Manning:  Yes 
Mr. Fleming:  Yes 
Dr. Pangallo:  Yes 
Ms. Nuncio:  Yes 
Mr. Cruz:  Yes 
Ms. Campbell:  Yes 
Mayor Driscoll: Yes 
 
Agenda 
Mayor Driscoll requested a motion to approve the Agenda.  Mr. Fleming motioned to approve 
the agenda and Ms. Manning seconded.  Vote by rollcall: 
 
Ms. Manning:  Yes 
Mr. Fleming:  Yes 
Dr. Pangallo:  Yes 
Ms. Nuncio:  Yes 
Mr. Cruz:  Yes 
Ms. Campbell:  Yes 
Mayor Driscoll: Yes 
 
Report of the Student Representative 
Ms. Flynn address the School Committee.  She informed them she met with the Senior Officers 
and Dr. Zrike.  She was happy to tell Dr. Zrike the role of the Student Advisory Council.  She also 
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discussed her conversation with the Police Chief to collect donations of books for those who 
are staying in the field house due to covid-19.  She reminded everyone that they are still 
collecting donations for this project.  Ms. Flynn explained to the Committee the spirit week they 
have planned.  Finally, she thanked the Committee for working with her.  She stated that this 
would be her last meeting as she is graduating and going to Suffolk University in the fall to 
study Law.   
 
Mayor Driscoll thanked Ms. Flynn for all her hard work on the Committee.  The Mayor 
appreciated her relaying information from the whole student body. Ms. Manning and Mr. 
Fleming expressed their gratitude for her work as well.  
 
Public Hearing 
Mayor Driscoll requested to open the Public Hearing for Participating in the Inter-District School 
Choice Recommendation:  Mr. Fleming motioned to open the hearing at 7:13 p.m. Ms. Nuncio 
seconded.  Mayor Driscoll called the vote by rollcall: 
 
Ms. Manning:  Yes 
Mr. Fleming:  Yes 
Dr. Pangallo:  Yes 
Ms. Nuncio:  Yes 
Mr. Cruz:  Yes 
Ms. Campbell:  Yes 
Mayor Driscoll: Yes 
 
Motion carried to begin the public hearing.  Mayor Driscoll asked Dr. Conrad to explain how 
people can participate in the public hearing.  Dr. Conrad gave instructions on how to do this.    
She explained to the Committee, at this time no one has signed up for comment.  She then 
requested if anyone has a comment to feel free to raise their hands now to speak about the 
school choice recommendation.  Ms. Manning questioned if this was allowed since they needed 
to sign up ahead of time.  Both Dr. Conrad and Mayor Driscoll agreed that if people would like 
to speak on this they can.  After review of the audience, no hands were raised and no 
comments were made.  Mayor Driscoll asked the Superintendent to give her recommendation.  
Superintendent Smith announced her recommendation.  She explained in the past we have 
allowed up to 20 school choice students at Salem High School and up to 10 at New Liberty 
Innovation School.  She explained that she is recommending that we increase our school choice 
at Salem High School to 10 students at each grade level and up to 12 at the New Liberty 
Innovation School.  She asked for questions.  Mayor Driscoll asked about the lower grades.  The 
Superintendent explained that we don’t have room throughout all schools.  She explained that 
it is something the district can review next year.  We did not include it in this year’s 
recommendation.  Dr. Pangallo asked how we will manage students who are attending on-line.  
She explained that students will easily be allowed to attend using the on-line platform.  
Superintendent Smith explained that although she agrees this could be an issue but at this time 
we did not consider this in this recommendation.   
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The Mayor requested a motion to close the Public Hearing.  Mr. Fleming motioned and Mr. Cruz 
seconded. 
 
Ms. Manning  Yes 
Mr. Fleming:  Yes 
Dr. Pangallo:  Yes 
Ms. Nuncio:  Yes 
Mr. Cruz:  Yes 
Ms. Campbell:  Yes 
Mayor Driscoll: Yes 
 
Motion to close the Public Hearing carried. 
 
Report of the Superintendent 
At this time, Superintendent Smith invited Rebecca Westlake to do a presentation on the 
English Language Learner Program.  Ms. Westlake gave a presentation on the English Language 
Learners Program.  She identified some concerns.  She explained that in this population families 
are facing deportation fears.  Along with this, most are working in our health care, grocery 
stores, and doing deliveries.  Therefore, adults are not always home with their children to work 
on school.  In addition to these hurdles, these families are also struggling with technology.  She 
informed the Committee her department is doing everything they can to accommodate and 
reach out to families.  On another note she announced that five students in the Salem district 
were awarded the Seal of Biliteracy.  This is awarded to students who are literate in English and 
another language. 
 
Mayor Driscoll thanked Rebecca and her staff for doing all they can for this population.  At this 
time several other committee members thanked Ms. Westlake as well.  The Mayor and Ms. 
Manning also added that our district is in really good shape with her guidance. 
 
Superintendent Smith went on discuss the plans for pulling together a group to focus on 
summer school.  She informed them they will work closely with families and support them in 
every way possible.  She also discussed that DESE is working with consultants about coming 
back in the fall.  Superintendent Smith discussed with the committee a partnership with 
Peabody, Beverly, and Salem.  They are jointly putting together an RFP for a consultant as well. 
 
Superintendent Smith invited Ms. Carbone to address the Committee.  Kate informed the 
Committee she will give more information about the summer program at the next meeting.  
She also stated they are working to help those families without internet access.  She stated our 
number of students with access has increased from 213 to 270.  She also explained methods of 
providing tech support to families.  Ms. Carbone updated the Committee on necessary 
purchases of books for students in prek-8.  At this time, she announced several members of our 
staff have received their Masters’ or CAGS.  She then went on to recognize each of them 
individually.  The Mayor was happy to see so many receive their higher education and those 
who have been able to move into leadership roles within the district. 
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Ms. Connerty addressed the committee next.  She updated them on remote services.  She 
informed the Committee that parents are seeking training to help them work with their special 
education students. The district is working on a video training.  She informed them the Speech 
and Language Pathologists were able to complete their required training and the district is 
ahead of the game in this area.  The parents are happy with their service schedules we are 
providing.  Ms. Connerty also informed the Committee she if very proud of her department 
who are holding IEP meetings and managing mediations during the closure.  She was also 
pleased that 95% of paraprofessionals have been attending classrooms and participating in the 
remote learning program. 
 
Dr. Conrad gave a brief update to the Committee. She continued to inform the Committee the 
Kindergarten enrollment numbers are lower than previous years.  She reminded the public that 
registration is open for parents to register their students.  Mr. Cruz requested a flyer with the 
hours of operation.  Jill reminded everyone they can call and make an appointment to do their 
paperwork.  Dr. Pangallo reminded the group that not all parents have printers to use to print 
out the forms at home.   
 
Liz Polay-Wettengel updated the committee on communication.  She described a video she is 
working on with the incoming superintendent.  Dr. Zrike will be holding meetings with parents.  
Liz reminded the public to reach out to her to schedule a meeting with Dr. Zrike.  Ms. Polay-
Wettengel spoke about food delivery.  She informed the public there is plenty of food for those 
in need.  There is information on the website about this as well. 
 
Dr. Meier Principal of Salem High School went over several upcoming events.  These will be 
done virtually.  Mr. Edmunds informed the Committee his school is involved with the Salem 
High School events.  New Liberty Innovation School will also hold a virtual graduation. They will 
also be having a photo shoot. 
 
Superintendent Smith addressed the committee about a waiver request to the state to reduce 
the school year by four days.  Mayor Driscoll requested a motion to approve the request. Dr. 
Pangallo motioned and Mr. Fleming seconded.  The vote was done by rollcall: 
 
Ms. Manning:  Yes 
Mr. Fleming:  Yes 
Dr. Pangallo:  Yes 
Ms. Nuncio:  Yes 
Mr. Cruz:  Yes 
Ms. Campbell:  Yes 
Mayor Driscoll: Yes 
 
Motion Carried to send a waiver to the Department of Elementary and Secondary Education for 
a four day reduction of the school year. 
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Finance Report 
Kristin Shaver addressed the Committee on budget items.  She requested a decision on 
payment to the transportation company due to the closure.  She discussed how other 
communities are handling payment to the bus companies.  She then asked for a vote on a 
decision on payment for the remainder of the year.  Mayor Driscoll discussed the fact that we 
did not receive services for an extended period of time.  Ms. Manning asked for clarification on 
which buses we are referring to. The clarification was the out of district students and our 
regular daily buses.  Dr. Pangallo asked if we don’t pay will there be issues with contracting the 
companies in the future.  Ms. Shaver explained that many districts are not paying for services 
from April 17 through the remainder of the year.  Mr. Fleming suggested 0% of payment from 
April 17 on and 58% for the remaining time.  Mayor Driscoll reminded Mr. Fleming the number 
is 55% not 58%. 
 
Ms. Manning motioned to pay 55% payment from March 13-April 17 and 0% from April 18 
through the remainder of the year. A vote by rollcall: 
 
Ms. Manning:   Yes 
Mr. Fleming:   Yes 
Dr. Pangallo:   Yes 
Ms. Nuncio:   Yes 
Ms. Campbell:   Yes 
Mayor Driscoll:  Yes 
 
The motion carried to pay the bus companies 55% from March 13, 2020 through April 17, 2020 
and 0% from April 18, 2020 through the remainder of the year. 
 
Mayor Driscoll addressed the Committee to inform them about the 2020-2021 budget.  She 
stated we are not in good shape.  The Mayor attended a budget retreat.  She said we should 
expect to see up to a 15% cut in local aid.  This equates to 5.2 million dollars in cuts.  She 
explained Salem is down in revenues due to COVID 19.  She explained that a 4.5% increase is 
our level service funding and if we fund this there will be cuts in positions.  She advised that if 
there are cuts we can make we need to identify them now.  It is her hope to maintain people.  
She then asked for questions.   
 
Mayor Driscoll then moved on to the Public Hearing on the Inter-district School Choice 
Program.  She referred to Superintendent Smith for the recommendation to vote.  
Superintendent Smith recommended that we increase school choice enrollment at Salem High 
School to 20 and at the New Liberty Innovation School to increase it by 2.  Mayor Driscoll asked 
for a motion to approve the recommendation.  Mr. Fleming motioned and Dr. Pangallo 
seconded. A vote by rollcall was taken. 
 
Ms. Manning:   Yes 
Mr. Fleming:   Yes 
Dr. Pangallo:   Yes 
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Ms. Nuncio:   Yes 
Mr. Cruz:   Yes 
Ms. Campbell:   Yes 
Mayor Driscoll:  Yes 
 
Motion carried to approve the recommendation from the Superintendent for the Inter-district 
School Choice Program. 
 
Subcommittee Reports 
Mayor Driscoll asked Ms. Nuncio for her update on the Policy Subcommittee report.  Ms. 
Nuncio announced that they reviewed the transportation policy.  Mary reminded Ana that we 
are requesting the Mayor attend the next meeting in regards to the public comment policy. 
 
School Committee Concerns and Resolutions 
Dr. Pangallo asked for an update on the email and the opening of the parent portal.  She also is 
looking forward to parent feedback on our on-line learning platform. 
 
Public Comment 
Dr. Conrad presented the public comment.  Victoria Masone of 99 Essex Street.  She is 
requesting data by grade on student participation in the online learning platform.  Also she is 
asking how we will address assessing students going into the next grade.  She would also like 
the district to explain how they will make up lost learning time.  Finally she would like to be 
reassured that students are not just being moved prematurely to the next grade level. 
 
Carol Carr former Head Teacher of the Business Department at Salem High School wrote about 
her concerns about the lack of a business department at the high school.  She explained that 
during her tenure the Business Department was awarded grants due their excellence.  She 
explained that there were several courses consolidated and redesigned that no longer 
encompass courses previously offered.  She asked that all former business students reach out 
to the school committee about the demise of the Business Department. 
 
Mayor Driscoll thanked Dr. Conrad.  She explained that public comments will be followed up on 
by the school department. 
 
Mayor Driscoll requested a motion to adjourn.  Mr. Fleming motioned and Ms. Manning 
seconded.  A vote was taken by rollcall: 
 
Ms. Manning:   Yes 
Mr. Fleming:   Yes 
Dr. Pangallo:   Yes 
Ms. Nuncio:   Yes 
Mr. Cruz:   Yes 
Ms. Campbell:   Yes 
Mayor Driscoll:  Yes 
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The motion carried to adjourn at 9:21 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted by, 
Jennifer Gariepy     
Executive Assistant to the School Committee 
& the Superintendent 
 
 
 


